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INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - COMMS ROOM - 1800 HOURS 

BEGIN RECORDING: 

A BURST OF STATIC. 

EIFFEL
Uh... I think... I'm recording? 
How does this thing even work? 

He TINKERS with something from a moment. Then - 

EIFFEL
Well, the green light's blinking 
now, so I'm gonna assume that 
means we're recording.

Anyway... As the Commander was 
just telling me, it seems that I 
have to keep a log of my day-to-
day activities while I'm up in 
this tin can. Says there was 
something about that in the 
contract I signed, and in mission 
training. I'll have to take her 
word on that. Apparently we send 
these things back to Command every 
few weeks, so they can make sure 
we're not cracking up or anything. 
Which, I mean, that seems a 
little-

He pauses as the Hephaestus CREAKS LOUDLY. He waits for the 
sound to stop. Then - 

EIFFEL
Well, this place is kinda spooky, 
isn't it? Didn't know space 
stations did that. 

He COUGHS nervously, then CLEARS HIS THROAT. 

EIFFEL
Anyway, umm, I guess this is the 
audio log of

(mock grandiosity)
Communications Officer Doug 
Eiffel, installment one of... God 
knows how many. It's the first day 
of this deep space survey mission, 
and... Uh...

Man, it feels so weird to just 
talk to myself. This is gonna take 
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some getting used to. 

But, uh, yeah, we're here at the 
U.S.S.

(totally blows the 
pronunciation)

Hephaestus - Hephaestus? - 
Station. Just docked a few hours 
ago, still kinda getting settled 
in and figuring out where 
everything is. 

This doesn't seem like a bad 
place. I mean, not that I know 
much about space station feng shui 
or anything, but it's... big. And 
it's... Big. And, uh... Yeah, it's 
actually really, really big. 
Like... It feels weirdly big for 
just three people. Took me an hour 
and a half to find find the 
bathroom this afternoon. 

But at least the view's nice. You 
can see the star we're going 
around right from the window. 
We're actually really close to it. 
Like, really, really close to it. 
I know they said we'd be in orbit 
around this thing, but this is a 
little intense. And of course, the 
light's all red, and since we're 
going around it, this thing's 
never going to set, so that's all 
going to take some - 

CLUNK. We hear a dull IMPACT as he hits his head on the 
ceiling of room. 

EIFFEL
OW! Goddamm... There's also the 
whole no gravity thing. Definitely 
still getting a grasp on that. Ow, 
my head... 

At least the crew seems nice. 
Commander 

(says it wrong - i.e. 
how he always says it)

Minkowski has - 
(stops himself)

Okay, I really need to get this 
through my skull: 

(says it right)
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Minkowski, Minkowski, Minkowski... 
I said it wrong when we were 
introduced back at Canaveral, and 
it seemed to really bug her, and 
now I keep accidentally saying it, 
so I have to be careful. I really 
want to get along with her, and 
the last thing that I need is her 
getting on my case because I keep 
messing up her name. 

Anyway, Commander Minkow - 
(frustrated pause)

Minkowski has been showing me 
around the station. Seems like 
she's never been in one of these 
Apollo Series models either, but 
she knows her way around pretty 
well. There must have been 
blueprints or schematics or 
something in the mission dossier

(catches himself)
Which I totally read. Yep, 
totally. Backwards and forwards. 
I've got that thing down cold. 

The other guy on the crew, Doctor 
Hilbert, he seems friendly enough. 
I mean, it's a little hard to 
understand what he's saying 
sometimes, but he seems like a 
nice guy. Mostly kept to himself 
on the shuttle ride over here, 
and... Actually, come to think of 
it, I haven't really seen him 
since we docked here. I guess 
maybe he had something he wanted 
to take care of in his lab? Well, 
whatever, I'll catch up with him 
later. We've got plenty of time to 
get to know each other. 

We've got loads and loads and 
loads of time... 

He stops, looks around the room, and leans in closer to the 
microphone. 

EIFFEL
(furtive whisper)

But I'm a little creeped out by 
this... A.I. Robot thing that's 
controlling the station. I mean, 
I'd heard about these things that 
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NASA had been building to run the 
deep space missions, but actually 
being around one... It's kinda 
freaky deaky. I mean, like, she's 
there, but she doesn't have a 
body, and she's kind of in the 
station, but she's also kind of 
the station, and like... I'm not 
really sure when she's there and 
when she's not? So yeah, that's a 
little weird. 

And it's also like - 

BUZZER. 

EIFFEL
Hrrm? Oh, I guess that must be 
intercom system. Let's see...

He hits a button. 

EIFFEL
Hello? 

But instead of a reply, there's another BUZZER. 

EIFFEL
Ahh! I guess that wasn't the right 
button. Maybe it's this switch? 

He flips a switch. 

EIFFEL
Hello? Can you hear me now? 

Another BUZZER. Nope. 

EIFFEL
Ah crap. 

He begins mashing buttons at random,. 

EIFFEL
Hello? Can you hear me? Commander 
Minkowski? 

(crap)
I mean, Minkowski? Is anyone 
there? 

BUZZER. 

EIFFEL
Uhh, I'm just gonna go see what 
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they need me for. 

We hear a DOOR OPEN. And then - 

EIFFEL
Oh, wait the recorder. 

(he grabs it)
This has been the audio log of 
Communications Officer Doug 
Eiffel, on day one of the

(still mangling it)
Hephaestus mission. 

BUZZER. 

EIFFEL
All right, all right, I'm coming! 

He STOPS THE RECORDING. 

END OF MINI EPISODE. 


